GARSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 2nd November 2015, commencing at 7.30pm.  The Chairman Chris Wright presided: present were Cllr Anne Eastwood (Vice Chairman) Paul Bolam, Richard Betteridge, Matthew Dovey, Ian Dickinson, Mike Patrick, JudithWestgate, with J Eden in attendance. Also present were three members of the public and District Councillor Elizabeth Gillespie.

Mr John Hieatt,

It was unanimously agreed to co-opt Mr Hieatt to the Parish Council filling the remaining vacancy.  Mr Hieatt who has been a councillor in the past was welcomed by the Chairman Chris Wright.

11/15/1 Apologies for Absence

None

11/15/2 Declarations of Interest

None

11/15/3 Public Participation

Ms Waud raised the issue of the 47 hectares in the Wheatley Road referred to in the Brett Report as a possible Traveller Site.  Chairman Chris Wright said that he thought this had been dealt with at the last Parish meeting.  District Councillor Elizabeth Gillespie explained that the area should never have been have been included in the Brett report.  It cannot not be removed from the report as this is now a published document which SODC commissioned consultants to prepare, however, she did assure everyone present that this was an error and when the Local Plan 2031 is finalised this site will not be incorporated into the final plan, it is definitely part of the Green Belt and should never have been included.   Chairman Chris Wright said that the Parish Council and all residents need to be vigilant to make sure this is monitored and not included in any future reports or plans.

11/15/4 Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on the 5th October 2015

These were approved as a correct record subject to minor changes to,

10/15/7 District Councillor’s Report – Green Belt Study -  It should read District Councillor.

11/15/5 Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the Agenda

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie reported that the dumped rubbish behind Elm Drive shops had been removed once again and that SODC were looking at the possibility of signs or CCTV Camera’s being installed at the location to deter future dumping problems, rubbish was also investigated on collection to try and establish who was the cause of the offence.
District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie also confirmed that the Enforcement Officer was monitoring the activities at 197 Oxford Road.

Inspectorate report on 54 Pettiwell, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie had looked into this and all the actions referred to in this report were the responsibility of the County Council. Clerk to make County Councillor Lorraine Lindsay-Gale aware of this.

Chairman Chris Wright reported that he had spoken with Mr Young regarding the proposed plans for the ground around the Church.  Mr Young had confirmed that his agent would shortly be submitting a new application and this would include the offer of transferring some land for additional burial space.  It was generally felt that Mr Young’s agent should be invited to speak to the Parish Council when the new plans had been submitted to the Planning Department.

11/15/6 County Councillor’s Report

The County Councillor’s latest report had been circulated to the Councillors.

Chairman Chris Wright said it was unfortunate the County Cllr was not present, he had hoped to discuss the item in the report on Oxfordshire Together, he thought the Parish Council might be interested in looking at some of the services particularly those services which had an income attached to them, he highlighted four areas that might be of interest, Grass cutting verges, salt bin supplies, school crossings, basal tree growth roots.  The Chairman suggested that Councillors might like to look at the report and in the meantime the Clerk would advise the County Councillor of our interest and ask what happens next.  To be discussed at the next meeting.

11/15/7 District Councillor’s Report

Kiln Lane Planning Application, the District Councillor reported that Planning Officers had asked the applicant where the child was currently going to School. A response was still awaited.  District Cllr Gillespie asked if any of the Councillors knew if the child was a pupil at the local school. Cllr Anne Eastwood said that if District Cllr Gillespie could give her a name she might be able to obtain the information.  District Cllr Gillespie advised that this application was unlikely to go to the full planning meeting until the December, but she would keep everyone informed. 

Green Belt Study Report, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie outlined the recently published report that was now available on the SODC website.   Cllr Anne Eastwood pointed out that settlement 5 should read north of Oxford Road and west of Poplar Close, not east of Hazel End.  Cllr Judith Westgate pointed out that settlement 6 is in the wrong place on the map, it should be south west of Boundary Farm not Scholarswell Farm.  Clerk will write letter to SODC requesting that these amendments need to be noted.  District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie suggested that the Parish Council should review the need for a Neighbourhood Plan, she offered to arrange for someone to come and talk to the Parish Council on the reasons why a Neighbourhood Plan is important.  Chairman Chris Wright agreed that this would be helpful.

Kings Copse Mobile Home Park

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie, reported that the refuse was being collected, it was hoped that an agreement had been reached with Mr Hill and the waiver agreement would shortly be signed.

Another problem had occurred at the site, some of the units had been positioned too close together and this posed a fire risk.  It had been mooted that Mr Hill was trying to charge the residents for carrying out any work to correct the problem.  This should not happen as it is Mr Hill’s responsibility to make sure the site meets all the required legislation.

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that consideration was being given to an option to find new council offices in Didcot. Nothing had been decided, however, and she felt that following the terrible fire earlier in the year many decisions still needed to be made, but services were continuing to improve with the relocation to the temporary premises at Milton.

11/15/8 Finance

Barclays Bank current account at end of September £49891.92 (October statement not yet received)

VAT refund for 2014/15 received £1959.84

PC to note DD payment to Grundons for £11.88 (this was a small amount following the receipt of the credit for overcharges made in previous months)

The following cheques were approved and signed

Mrs Anne Eastwood (purchase of Yellow Rattle seed) £44.00

Pepler Fencing (badger exclusion work at Burial Ground) £6114.00

BDO Annual Return Report £240.00

Colourplus Oct/Nov Newsletter £844.48

Southern Electric £17.54

Playdale (Repairs to Playground Equipment) £1844.10

GM Electrical (Installation of defibrillator at Village Hall) £170.40 

SODC Dog bin emptying April/Sept £150.70

Go Ride CIC weekend bus subsidy £67.92

HMRC/PAYE £93.60

Mrs J Eden – clerks salary £278.54

Mrs J Eden -  newsletter editor £96.39

BGG Grass Cutting October 2015 £457.60

Audit Conclusion, the final audit report had been circulated to the Councillors. BDO had not placed any qualifications whatsoever on this year accounts. This was noted and would be minuted.

Insurance – Clerk confirmed to the Chairman that the Defibrillators had been added to the insurance schedule at no additional cost.

11/15/9 Planning

P15/S3393/HH 45 Wheatley Road

Single storey front extension and first floor side extension.

There were no objections to this planning application.

P15/S3430/HH 131 Oxford Road

Proposed single storey outbuilding to cover an existing swimming pool.

There were no objections to the application, however Cllr Mike Patrick felt it was important that in the response to the planning department it should be noted, that the all year round use of the pool if permission was granted was for personal not public use.

P15/S3485/HH 93 Oxford Road

Demolition of front extension and detached garage at rear. Erection of single storey extension to front and rear.

Clerk reported that she had received an email from the neighbour who did have some concerns and they would be responding to the planning application. All of the Councillors present felt that the plans submitted mainly mirrored what had happened at adjacent properties and therefore no objection would be raised to the application.

11/15/10 Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

Email from resident regarding a number of issues mostly related to the problems caused by hedges in the village that encroached onto the highway.  Clerk will write to residents as appropriate.  The resident had also highlighted the increased problem with parked cars in Pettiwell particularly since the addition of the horse riding business next to Greenwoods.  Clerk would again bring this to the attention of the local police.

Local Citizens Advice Bureau had made a request for a donation; Clerk advised that in previous years a donation of £100 had been made to CAB.  It was agreed that a donation for £100 would be made. Clerk to action.

Council Tax Reduction Scheme Grant – Clerk had received a letter from SODC stating that it was proposed not to pay this grant in the next financial year, instead the money would be used to offer increased funding for Neighbourhood Plans and also to open up other grants that parish councils can access for infrastructure needs and smaller items that can help the community.  Clerk to circulate the letter to all the Councillors.

Email from Roger Lloyd Williams regarding issues associated with the Brett Report, Chairman Chris Wright reiterated what had been discussed on this issue at the beginning of the meeting.

11/15/11 Playground

New Equipment for Denton Lane Play Area, the grant application needs to be submitted by 27th November 2015.  Cllr Paul Bolam is dealing with this.

Cllr Anne Eastwood felt the cost of safety surfacing in the quote was very expensive and wondered if a cheaper safe alternative was available.  Chairman Chris Wright said that he was not sure that the new equipment needed the wet pour safety surfacing.  Cllr Paul Bolam felt it was necessary. He would go back to Playdale and ask them about the Grasslok safety surfacing that had been mentioned in the original quote received in February.

Cllr Bolam reported that repairs to the Aerial Runway and other items had been completed, but one of the new panels had been damaged during installation.  The Clerk had been in contact with Playdale who were ordering a replacement panel which would be installed shortly.  It was suggested that the Playdale cheque for the work should be held pending the installation of the replacement panel.  Cllr Paul Bolam said he would let the Clerk know when this had been actioned.

The bark under the aerial runway still needs attention, Cllr Paul Bolam said he would organise a working party when weather conditions were suitable.

11/15/12 Village Maintenance

Defibrillators- The first unit had been installed at the Village Hall. This unit had been registered with South Central Ambulance Service.

Elm Drive - Problems with the electricity supply at Judith Ann’s which were not RCD protected had caused a setback for this installation.  It was clear from the conversation with Judith Ann and Rob Jeffery that as far as she was concerned the electrics in her salon were fine and she would be unlikely to consider what could be an expensive upgrade.  It was suggested that we approach the owners of the other two shop units as they had recently carried out refurbishment work and the electrical installations might be RCD protected. To be discussed further.

Rob Jeffery and Electrician were dealing with the installation of the Defibrillator at the Sports Club this should shortly be operational.

Clerk had arranged for a Defibrillator Awareness and CPR training course with Ian Jones from South Central Ambulance Service. This was taking place on 16th November and she had circulated all the organisations in the village asking them to nominate people wishing to attend.

Badgers – Exclusion work had now been completed. Cllr Anne Eastwood felt that urgent action needed to be taken to prevent anyone falling down the bank as it was now totally exposed.  A wildlife hedge had been suggested but hedges need care and attention, it was felt that a better option would be a suitable wooden fence that did not obliterate the view.  Clerk will get quotes for a picket type fence about a metre or so high.

Disabled Ramp – Cllr Ian Dickinson said he had a sketch for the proposed ramp but did not have a formal drawing. Chairman Chris Wright felt that a sketch would probably be OK to send to the planning department providing it contained the necessary details of the slope height etc.  Cllr Ian Dickinson said he would arrange for the sketch to go to the Clerk who would make the application to the Planning Department.

Kissing Gates – Cllr Richard Betteridge advised that the gates should be delivered shortly and then would be installed as quickly as possible.

Old Stone Cross – Clerk had corresponded with Conservation Officer who advised that we did need authority from English Heritage before any work can be carried out.  Clerk will fill in the application form.

One quote for the work had been received from Inspire Conservation for £1,517.62 a second quote was still awaited.  Chairman Chris Wright said he would chase his contact for the second quote.

Parsler’s Piece – Three quotes had been received for cutting back the hedges at the rear of the premises in Oxford Road that back onto the area.  It was agreed to go with the quote from New Leaf Trees – Clerk to action

Cllr Mike Patrick reported that when getting a quote from Positive Tree Care, he had also asked them to quote for the pruning the trees and cutting back the brambles on the other side of the boundary - the quote for £100 for this work was approved. Cllr Mike Patrick would advise Positive Tree Care.

Cllr Mike Patrick said he had given Positive Tree Care permission to prune the Cherry Tree at the bottom of Birch Road, he had also asked for a quote for the pruning the trees in Combewell.  Cllr Patrick advised that Positive Tree Care had suggested that longer term consideration might be given to taking out some of the larger ornamental trees in the green square area outside number ? in Combewell and replace them with slower growing more suitable species such as Silver Birch cutting down on maintenance costs.  This would need to be discussed with the residents in that area before any decision could be made. 

Cllr Anne Eastwood suggested that the Council might look at the option of extending the short cut grass area in Parsler’s Piece, she had mentioned this to BGG when speaking to Ben, this needs to be decided before the grass cutting contract is reviewed in January.

11/15/13 Village Bus Service

Cllr Matthew Dovey said there was little to report at the present time.

11/15/14 Policing/Speed Monitoring

Police report had been circulated.

Cllr Matthew Dovey reported that the Speed Indicator Device had been moved to Southend and would remain there for several months.  He also reported that he now had a contact willing to assist with placing the machine in the Wheatley Road.

Cllr Matthew Dovey reported that following the last NAG’s meeting, David Turner had received a response on the 20mph speed limit possibilities from the County Council.  If Parish Councils were prepared to pay for the work it was possible following a suitability study of the suggested area for this to be implemented.

Cllr Anne Eastwood asked what would be the benefit as the police have no resources to monitor it, and Cllr Paul Bolam felt that it should perhaps be discussed further, particularly for the Wheatley Road area around the School.

11/15/15 Community Plan Review

Chairman Chris Wright spoke about the Garsington Plan and outlined what had been actioned and what still needed to be completed.

Item 5.  A mobile speed indicator device had been purchased and was in use around the village. Some of the other areas under item 5 were regularly discussed at Parish Council meetings with the County Councillor but with the current budget restrictions it was almost impossible to get changes made.  Cllr Matthew Dovey said that 20mph speed restrictions were a possibility if the Parish Council was prepared to fund this.

It was agreed that now was a good time of year to carry out a review of street lighting throughout the village and Councillors were asked to review the areas where they lived and report back at the next Parish Council meeting.

Item 6. Welcome Pack, Cllr John Hieatt felt this was a good idea that should be reintroduced.  Cllr Ian Dickinson felt that the current Newsletter which was delivered to every household in the village provided all the information that new residents might need, there was also the website which now contained more information.  It was agreed that a separate welcome pack was not required.

Item 8. Establish a joint working group to assess needs of burial site and propose a relevant solution. A meeting had taken place with representatives from the Church. The present site probably has a 20-30 years life span; the area to the north side of the Church could possibly be re-used under the 100 year rule, subject to the necessary faculty being obtained from the Church Commission.  In addition there was the possibility that the piece of land adjacent to the burial ground might become available at some point in the future.  It was considered that at the present time no further action was needed but the situation should be reviewed periodically.  

Item 10. Producing an action plan for a new play area at the bottom of the Village, following a discussions with the residents in the proposed area it was clear from the responses that this was not welcome. This proposed option has been abandoned and the Parish Council are currently looking at providing new equipment at the Denton Lane Playground.

Item 11.  Holding a meeting to discuss the future development of Garsington Sports and Social Club and how the Parish Council might be able to help. A meeting had taken place between members of the Parish Council and the Sports Club. At the present time there was no further progress on this.  Parish Council are waiting for Sports Club to contact them with any future plans.

Item 12.  Create a village web page with contact details for existing clubs, some work had been carried out. One of the suggestions was to link the Parish Council website to enable easy access to other websites like the School, Village Hall, Church  etc. 

Item 16. Good Neighbours Group, this had now been running for a number of months, with only a modest response and no particular needs identified.  The Garsington Voluntary Drivers scheme was well used.

Item 19. Many of the items under the heading “Create Village Environment Group” were ongoing, particularly in relation to footpaths, stiles, bulb planting and litter picking.  It was considered that no further action needed to be taken at this time.

A further review of the Garsington Plan will be carried out in three months’ time.

11/15/16 Any Other Business

Budget for 2015/16 the Clerk asked if there were any particular areas that should be included, it was agreed that the budget needed to include the following items, Play equipment, Disabled Ramp, Fencing, maintenance of trees/hedges, possibility of 20mph zones, possibility of additional grass cutting in the village, Old Stone Cross refurbishment.

The Meeting Closed at 9.05pm

REPORT TO PARISH COUNCILS 

DECEMBER 2015

FROM CLLR LORRAINE LINDSAY-GALE
AUTUMN STATEMENT/COMPREHENSIVE SPENDING REVIEW – IMPACT ON OCC
Chancellor George Osborne delivered his Autumn Statement on Wednesday 25 November, including details of the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR). The CSR confirmed that core Central Government funding (comprising business rates and revenue support grant) to Local Government will fall by 24% in real terms over the next four years. When taking into account Office of Budget Responsibility forecasts of other income raised locally by councils, the overall position is a 6.7% real terms reduction, which means difficult decisions will have to be taken by OCC when preparing the forthcoming budget after full details of the Local Government Settlement have been received. Key CSR announcements were:

1. Local authorities responsible for adult social care (which includes OCC) would be given the option to increase Council Tax by 2% to fund the increased costs of adult social care associated with the new National Living Wage. This is in addition to the 2% increase councils are permitted without a referendum, meaning OCC can now consider a 4% rise in Council Tax. However, this has to be seen in the context that most OCC residents will not have had a 4% wage rise.

2. An additional £1.5bn of funding for Local Government from the Better Care Fund will be made available by 2019-20, and ring-fencing of the public health grant will continue in 2016/7 and 2017/8. This must be considered against the background of an ageing population and a 94% increase in demand for home care since 2011, with similar increases expected over the coming years.

3. Confirmation of £12bn Local Growth Fund allocations for 2015/16 to 2020/21 made through Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs).

4. An extra £250m of funding for pothole repairs for five years to 2020/21. However, it has to be confirmed if this is annual or over the review period. The allocation for Oxfordshire would be around £2.5m.

5. The New Homes Bonus is to be reformed with proposals to include a ‘sharpening of the incentive’ and reduction in payment period from six years to four. 

DEVOLUTION

OCC Leader Ian Hudspeth, along with the District councils, LEP and Health colleagues, will be presenting the Oxfordshire devolution proposal to Secretary of State Greg Clark in early December. This is an opportunity for Oxfordshire to have devolved powers to provide the infrastructure required to deliver the 86,000 new jobs and 100,000 new homes by 2030. The proposal also includes the integration of Health and Social care – the aim is to reduce duplication, improve efficiency and provide a better Health care system for all of Oxfordshire’s 670,000 residents.

COUNCIL LAUNCHES ‘FOSTERING-FRIENDLY’ CAMPAIGN

OCC is joining forces with local employers and other organisations to make the county the most ‘fostering friendly’ place and encourage more people to foster children. The aim is to create the best possible environment for foster carers by harnessing wider support and building greater recognition for the special role foster carers play in society. Partner organisations are being invited to pledge support by signing a ‘Fostering Friendly Covenant’, which sets out their commitment to supporting staff, volunteers or members who foster, and to promoting foster care more widely. Details here:

https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/news/2015/nov/council-launches-‘fostering-friendly’-campaign

PROVISIONAL GCSE DATA

The Department for Education has published provisional GCSE results for 2015. Key Headlines for Oxfordshire schools:
· 59.1% of pupils achieved five or more A*-C grades, including English and Maths 
· 73.1% made the expected level of progress in English 
· 70.5% made the expected level of progress in Maths 
Across the country performance was down slightly on 2014 levels but Oxfordshire remains above average. (NB the data will not be finalised until early 2016 and may change.)
ADDITIONAL BROADBAND FUNDING
An extra £5.58m of funding has been announced. This comes from: Oxfordshire LEP, £2m; South East Midlands LEP and Cherwell District Council, £120,000; Oxford City Council, £168,000; Government’s Broadband Delivery UK (BDUK) programme, £2.2m; BT, £1.1m. This means more than 4,600 additional businesses and homes across Oxfordshire will be able to access superfast fibre broadband. The percentage of county homes and businesses able to get superfast fibre broadband will be increased to more than 95%. More details can be found out at 

www.betterbroadbandoxfordshire.org.uk. 
SUPPORTED TRANSPORT SERVICES 

On November 10th, OCC's Cabinet met to agree proposals for the future of the county's supported transport services. This followed a consultation held over the summer, which had over 2,600 responses. The proposals were discussed as part of the need to make between £6.3m and £7.5m savings from OCC's supported transport budget. The Cabinet agreed to withdraw bus subsidies from all services, with the caveat that if the Local Government Spending settlement to be announced later in the year is more generous than predicted, some funds would be made available to subsidise off-peak services on key routes. The 100+ subsidised bus services in Oxfordshire make up around 9% of the bus network. This means that more than nine out of ten services run without any public subsidy and are not affected by any of the proposals. 
PREPARATIONS FOR WINTER WEATHER 
OCC is fully prepared for winter with a full fleet of 31 gritting vehicles, which have been serviced and tested over the summer. They are ready to run on 28 routes, covering a total distance of 1200 miles. Winter depots have been stocked with 12,500 tonnes of salt, which allows OCC to undertake 50 gritting runs of the entire network (at 240 tonnes per run). Since the last major ‘snow event’, OCC has increased the starting stock of salt by a third and has also restocked the county’s 1300 salt bins.  Free bulk bags of salt have been offered to all town and parish councils. The take-up so far this year has been minimal, with only 52 requested, as stocks have been retained from previous years. The daily update on whether roads will be gritted is posted on the winter pages of the OCC's web site http://winter.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/ 
BERINSFIELD SERVICES AT RISK
As a result of the proposed budget savings announced by OCC the Berinsfield Information Centre, the Day Centre and the Children’s Centre may face having their funding withdrawn in the future. I am working with the Parish Council to see if there are any ways in which the community can support them to stay open such as finding other sources of funding, co-locating with other services and forming clusters with others to share costs. If anyone can help with this work please get in touch with me or the Parish Council. 
The consultation detailed in last month's report runs for a few more weeks until the end of Sunday 10 January 2016.
CLIFTON HAMPDEN – PLANNING ISSUES
The application to establish a Solar Farm between Clifton Hampden and the Culham Science Park has been granted. 

Hills Quarry Products held a public exhibition on 25th November to explain the details of their proposed quarry site between Clifton Hampden and the railway line. The area has been reduced from 160 hectares to 104 hectares, to accommodate the newly scheduled archaeological site known as Fullamoor Plantation. The projected tonnage has been reduced from 5 million tonnes to 2.5 million tonnes and the time scale for excavation to 10 years rather than the previously proposed 25 years. While these adjustments are welcome none will address the very worrying impact of lorry movements in and out of the site which will be routed through Clifton Hampden and Burcot onto the A4074, or via Abingdon and onto the A34. Routing agreements will be put in place to prevent lorries using Culham and Clifton Hampden bridges, but enforcing such agreements is notoriously difficult. The application will be submitted in the New Year. 

The County Council has committed to building a new road north from Didcot, across the Thames to join up with the A415 close to the Culham Science Park. The precise route has yet to be determined and funding found from the central government supplied Local Growth Fund. This new river crossing will link with a new Clifton Hampden relief road that will take traffic away from Clifton Hampden village and onto the Golden Balls roundabout on the A4074. 

